PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 27, 2015

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 27th day of October 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor


George Rivera


Council members:
John Widger; Debe Wright; Cissie NeSmith; Joe Jones;




Julie Martin


City Secretary:
Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney:

Jason Mann


City Staff:

A. R. Garcia, Police Chief





Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

(Note:  Items on the agenda were taken out of order and appear on these minutes as they were considered).

1) CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Rivera called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Rivera led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Dick Faxon commended the Council for not increasing the tax rate. He gave a brief history of when the City of Palm Valley took over the Palm Valley Utility District about 10 years ago and stated that at the time all money flowed into the City coffers.  It was his opinion that if you raise the water rates, you are raising taxes.

Charles Ramsey gave a brief update on the Neighborhood Watch Program.  He stated that he continues to get volunteers to help out the police officers now that there are a lot of vacationers and only one officer on patrol during the day.

10) ACTION TAKEN TO ALLOCATE A BUDGET TO THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD

John Topp, Chairman of the Board, stated that the Board met for the first time in early October.  Historical costs for some of the events that have taken place in Palm Valley have been a net profit to the City ----about $630.00.  There was discussion at the meeting about holiday decorations of commercial grade on the landscaped median at El Camino Real for a cost of about $2,000.  If the proposed park comes to fruition, there is a fee to the Irrigation District of about $350.

Councilman Widger added that the landscaped median is not City property. Permission would need to be obtained from the Harlingen Country Club to see about putting the holiday lighting on their property.

Along the same lines, Mayor Rivera proceeded with Agenda Item #8 – the merger of the responsibilities of the Beautification Committee with the Parks Board.  He explained that he felt that the Committee’s projects would fall more in line with the Parks Board.

Councilwoman Martin stated that her Committee had discussed this and they have no objections to turning it over to the Parks Board but asked that they be allowed to continue through the end of the year and that she would also turn over information on the City’s Fun Run.  She stated that the landscaping project along Stuart Place Road is nearly complete except for some rocks for topping and the drip irrigation.  

Mayor Rivera suggested allocating $5,000 to the Parks Board to start off with to fund upcoming projects and/or events.  This would be new money.

Returning to Agenda Item No. 10, Councilman Widger made a motion to allocate $5,000 to the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board.  Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

Action taken on Item #8:

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to abolish the beautification committee and merge the responsibilities with the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

9) OPEN VACANCY ON PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD FILLED
With the resignation of Sally Gallagher, Councilwoman Martin made a motion to appoint Jimmie Traylor to the Board.

Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

6) WATER SERVICE AT NO COST APPROVED FOR ONE YEAR FOR IRRIGATION PURPOSES OF THE LANDSCAPED MEDIAN  AT THE ENTRANCE/EXIT OF EL CAMINO REAL
Jaime Guerrero, was present to request that the City consider providing free water service to the Harlingen Country Club to maintain the newly landscaped median on El Camino Real. He stated that that new landscaping, all voluntarily donated, will enhance a positive image and feel for community residents, prospective residents and visitors to Palm Valley.  Not present at the meeting was Dr. Bill McKenna, who along with Mr. Guerrero donated the landscaping.  Mr. Guerrero added that about 95% of the comments that he has received on the landscaping has been positive.  He stated that about 80% of the revitalization is complete.

Councilman Widger asked if there was any estimate on the number of gallons that would be used and he asked why the Club did not continue with the use of the water well.

Mr. Guerrero replied that the well water was not desirable for irrigation purposes.

Councilman Widger asked that the City Attorney provide an opinion considering that the median is not City property and belongs to a private entity, the Harlingen Country Club. He is guessing it would be about a $3,600 donation to the Club on the water bill.

Councilman Jones suggested sharing the cost.

Councilman Widger felt that it would be preferable to help out the Club by them providing catering services or something similar that is within the law.  He commented that we have to consider that the Club has a membership of wealthy residents.  In that case why not give free water to the selected Yard of the Month?

By the City donating the water to the Club, it would discourage conservation.

Mr. Guerrero stated that he felt that $3,600 would be too much for the water usage and that the focal point is the main entrance.  He would like to bring his guests and that they are ‘wowed’ when seeing the landscaping to the entrance to Palm Valley.
Councilwoman Martin asked if Dr. McKenna had presented this request to the Club’s Board and if they had approved it and asked if the Club wants the City to maintain it also.

Mr. Guerrero replied the maintenance is a different issue.

Mayor Rivera clarified that the Harlingen Country Club is not making the request for the free water.  The request is from two private citizens.  The landscaping is an enhancement to the City regardless of who pays the water bill.

When asked by Councilman Widger to provide an opinion, City Attorney Jason Mann stated that he would provide an opinion but under executive session later on in the meeting.

It was the consensus of the Council to table this item to be discussed in executive session later in the meeting as recommended by legal counsel.

4) PRESENTATIONS

Chief Garcia presented a letter of appreciation to Doug Thompson for his donation towards the purchase of a bike for the City’s bike patrol.  Mayor Rivera read the letter of appreciation and thanked him for his continued support.

Doug Thompson commented that oftentimes the officers are maligned and that he was happy to have contributed his donation.

Plaque of Merit:  

Chief Garcia presented a Plaque of Merit to Officer Arturo Ramos for his valor during an incident that occurred in Primera.  Being the first officer at the scene, he demonstrated courage in assisting to apprehend the criminal.

5) MINUTES FOR APPROVAL – COUNCIL MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 10, 2015
Councilman Widger asked that the wording be amended regarding his comments 

on paragraph 3, Page 2 to better clarify his intent.
With the correction to be made, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

11) ACTION TAKEN TO ALLOCATE FUNDING THE CITY’S NEIGHBORHOOD WATCH PROGRAM

Charles Ramsey, leading the program, stated that bilingual signs at four of the entrances would be good to have and the cost would be approximately $92.  He added that he gives out Certificates of Appreciation to the volunteers and they are usually framed so the purchase of frames would be necessary to fund also. He suggested buying a couple of the safety vests and lights to have available as well.  He indicated that right now he has seven (7) volunteers signed up. Councilwoman Martin thanked Mr. Ramsey for leading this program.

Chief Garcia suggested forming the City’s own CERT.  He can set up the class and the volunteers could become certified to also help out in natural disasters.

He added that the training is free and he could get vests and caps for better identification of the volunteers.

Councilwoman Martin made a motion to allocate $500.00 for the Neighborhood Watch Program.

Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.


Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

12) LOGO CONTEST DEADLINE EXTENDED

The City Secretary indicated that only five entries were submitted and one of those was ‘anonymous’.

A motion was made by Councilwoman Wright to extend the deadline to December 15 and open up the contest to the general public instead of only Palm Valley residents.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

13) RESOLUTION APPROVED SUBMITTING A NOMINEE TO THE CAMERON COUNTY APPRAISAL DISTRICT BOARD OF DIRECTORS
The City Secretary explained that the Appraisal District is seeking nominations for the City’s representative on their Board of Directors.  The present member is Ricardo Morado and he was elected to serve as the representative for small cities.

There being no other nominations, Councilwoman NeSmith made a motion to submit the nomination of Ricardo Morado to represent Palm Valley.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

14) CAPITAL PROJECTS DISCUSSED

a. City Hall remodeling – initially the cost was anticipated to be around $20,000 but given the scope of the project it could require more money.  Security cameras around City Hall and security counters for the front office ladies were briefly discussed as added items to the remodeling.

Mayor Rivera appointed Councilwoman Wright to lead this project and start seeking proposals from contractors.

b. New Police Vehicle – Chief Garcia stated that all three existing vehicles have over 180,000 miles and he would consider selling the older truck.  He would remove the radar and the camera unit and would install them in the Impala.  Chief Garcia felt confident that he could get about $12,000 for the truck and he has someone who is interested in it.
Chief Garcia presented quotes on a 2016 Chevrolet Impala; 2016 Ford Interceptor (Sedan); 2016 Ford Interceptor (SUV) plus the costs to equip the vehicles.  He indicated that he would suffice with the Impala but would prefer the SUV.

Councilman Widger pointed out that the SUV would be more expensive and even more to maintain.  He did not agree there is a need for a ‘high’ vehicle when the City still has trucks available.  There would still be a difference of about $5,000-$6,000 required regardless, not counting maintenance and the increase in gas.  He added that the City of Palm Valley is not a city where ‘high speed’ chases are necessary.

Mayor Rivera took a poll of the Council’s feel as to what they would consider allowing the Chief to purchase:


Councilwoman Wright – SUV


Councilwoman Martin – SUV


Councilman Widger – Impala


Councilman Jones – Impala

Councilman Jones pointed out that originally the Chief wanted an Impala because of the warranty and that he is why he would consider the Impala.

Chief Garcia stated that he prefers the SUV because of its comfort and safety and the things they are able to do with this type of vehicle and that other cities are going with SUVs.  He considers it to be a good investment.

Councilman Widger pointed out that, as the Council, they have a fiduciary responsibility to the taxpayers and he felt that the purchase of an SUV for the police department was not prudent.

Councilwoman NeSmith made a motion to authorize the Chief to purchase the 2016 Ford Interceptor (SUV) in the amount of $25,280 plus the additional equipment, approximately $8,600.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.


Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried as follows:



Aye:  NeSmith, Martin, Wright



Nay:  Jones, Widger

Councilman Widger indicated that the capital expense would be $34,000 and when the old truck is sold it will be accounted for as income.

Councilman Widger made a motion to authorize the sale of the old truck (2011) as recommended by Chief Garcia for $12,000 or at his discretion.

Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

c. Clarifier / Valve Replacement – Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor, stated that the price is the same as in July, approximately $49,590 for the clarifier.  This is below the amount required for bidding the project.

Councilman Widger made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $49,590 for the replacement of a clarifier at the Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

Councilman Widger made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $15,000 for valve replacement which is an ongoing project.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

Under other projects, Councilman Widger brought up the issue of drainage in the City and talked about the storm from Saturday.  He indicated that Palm Valley East and North flooded the most and felt it is time to look into that problem. He added that El Camino was flowing well and there are some capital funds left in the Water budget to consider but there are also other cap projects such as additional lighting and flood control.
Councilman Jones added that there has been no solution to the roads.  There was a 5-year plan to do 1/3rd of the streets and providing adequate city services is the Council’s obligation to the residents of Palm Valley.

Councilman Widger made a motion to authorize the funding of $20,000 to complete the current street project which would include the retainage and the crack repairs in the cul-de-sacs.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.



(Councilwoman Wright was not present during this vote).

15) FIRE SERVICES CONTRACT APPROVED BETWEEN THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AND THE CITY OF HARLINGEN

The contract this year is for $115,314.31-almost the same amount as last year.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the contract for fire services between the City of Palm Valley and the City of Harlingen in the amount of $115,314.31.


Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

17) COUNCIL VOTES TO DISCONTINUE CREDIT CARD SERVICES AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2015
City Secretary Trevino explained that the service was implemented about a year ago with the understanding that it would be monitored as to its effectiveness.  She stated that the numerous fees charged by the individual credit card companies are more than what the City imposes as its administrative fee of 4% over transactions of $100 or more and $4.00 for transactions less than $100.00.   There is also a quarterly fee charged by the bank for PCI compliance and a monthly fee of $7.50.  A new terminal is going to be required for the new chip embedded credit cards at a cost of $65.00.
She added that there is a lot of staff time involved with the reconciliation of the bank statement, the statement from the service provider and the local general ledger and the revenue from the credit card administrative fees imposed are insufficient as they relates to the expenses incurred.

Ms. Trevino pointed out that the City revenue from the credit card fees was $398 against expenses incurred of $591.10 for the period of 10/2014-9/30/15.

The Water revenue from the credit card fees was $507.97 against expenses incurred of $609.34 for the same period above.

City Secretary Trevino recommended discontinuing the service and stated that the City will continue to accept checks and money orders and the water payments through automatic draft from the customers’ checking accounts. 

Councilman Widger made a motion to discontinue accepting credit cards for payment of city services effective December 31 in order to provide notice to the residents with ample time.
Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

18) REQUEST FROM CHIEF OF POLICE TO CLOSE BELLINO DRIVE ON HALLOWEEN APPROVED

Chief Garcia requested Council approval to close Bellino Drive on October 31, 2015 from 5:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. in order to control the amount of traffic coming in and out of the City during the peak Halloween hours.  He added that he will have all officers on duty plus two reserves.  They will be utilizing all three police units, the patrol bike, at least one of the City trucks and one golf cart.

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to allow the Chief to close Bellino Drive as recommended.


Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

19) CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report 2015 – Chief Garcia briefed the Council on the National Night Out event.  He stated that a total 20 businesses attended, giving out literature and other items to the residents.  In addition, six different law enforcement agencies also were present.  Over 200 hamburgers and over 200 hot dogs and almost 300 bags of chips were given out.  He received donations totaling $515 making the total expense to the City only $594.76.

B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – October 2015

C. Monthly Check Listing – October 2015

D. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – October 2015

Councilman Widger briefed the Council on the status of the end-of-year closing. He stated that in the City budget it was predicted that there would be a - $108,000  but it only ended at -$30,000 and in the Water Department, although water sales were down, there was an ending surplus of $62,360.
E. Monthly Investment Report-October 2015

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

4) At this time, Mayor Rivera presented Kay Conly with a Letter of Appreciation for her generous donation towards the purchase of the bike for the City’s Bike Patrol.

7)
DISCUSSION TO SEEK COUNCIL SUPPORT FOR A PROPOSED EVENT CENTER AND A PROPOSAL FOR A SCHEMATIC AND AN ESTIMATED COST TABLED
Mayor Rivera explained that the City has many projects to fund and there is no other source of revenue other than to raise taxes.  Having an event center will help bring in additional revenue to fund the City’s capital projects.  There are a lot of questions still to be answered such as how much will it cost, does it make sense, financially, where will it be located, etc??

Meg Jorn submitted a bill in the amount of $5,000 for a schematic design and cost estimate for an Event Center in Palm Valley and Mayor Rivera asked that the Council authorize the payment for it.
Mayor Rivera stated that this would be the first step to allow Meg Jorn to continue with a feasibility study.  A bond package needs to be prepared which will determine whether the City moves forward or not.  

He added that the event center would not be attached to the Country Club and the Club would be asked to donate some land for the City to build it on their grounds.  The rental of the event center would bring in sales tax revenue to the City and the Country Club could submit a proposal that they would manager the facility and provide catering services and the concession bar.  Mayor Rivera stated that he is estimating the facility would cost around d $2 million.

Keith Martin, from the audience, commented that if you take $2 million at an interest rate of about 3% the City would have to generate about $12,000 per month.  He felt a feasibility study could be done without paying the $5,000.

Councilman Widger commented that there has been no input from the Club and the City can’t afford to have this facility.

Further discussion was held and Mayor Rivera reiterated that this would be another source of revenue for the City.  There are still a lot of unknowns.

Councilman Jones was asked to run some numbers on a replacement cost for such type of facility.

Councilman Widger made a motion to table this item

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

14) ORDINANCE ADOPTED INCREASING THE CITY’S WATE RATES AND ADOPTED THE EXISTING WATER SERVICE DEPOSIT OF $200 PLUS $50 ACTIVATION FEE PLUS THE FEES FOR THE EXISTING WATER AND SEWER TAPS

Councilman Widger explained that Harlingen Waterworks had increased its rate for the City’s water treatment.  This raise to the City’s water rates would only generate about 1/3 of what the increase from Harlingen is.
Mayor Rivera further explained that the increase was 17% from Harlingen Waterworks and he did not want to pass the entire amount through to the residents.  The amount to be generated from the increase is about $8,820.00.  If this increase is sufficient to continue to operate the Water Department there will not be a further increase but if not, he would gradually continue raising the rates.

Councilman Jones questioned where the remaining funds will come from.  Councilman Widger replied that the budget was prepared with the increase and the budget is balanced as such.  

Dick Faxon commented that he now knew why the increase was being requested and stated that he would be in agreement.

Councilman Widger made a motion to adopt the ordinance increasing the water rate from $2.35 to $2.50; include in the ordinance the customer deposit of $200 plus an activation fee of $50; the water meter new tap and no tap for 1” line remains at $450 and $250, respectively; adding 2” line new and no taps at $850 and $650 respectively.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those 

present.

At this time, Councilman Widger made a motion to go into Executive Session for consultation with City Attorney regarding Item No. 6. 
Councilwoman NeSmith seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the vote and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

The Executive Session convened at 7:10 p.m. and concluded at 7:30 p.m.

Returning back to open session, Councilwoman NeSmith made a motion to have the City install a water meter in the name of the City of Palm Valley for one year and at no cost to the Harlingen Country Club, for irrigation purposes of the landscaped median (entrance) to the City of Palm Valley and re-evaluate the water usage after one year.
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.


Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried by the following:


Aye:  NeSmith, Jones, Wright, Martin


Nay:  Widger

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

______________________________

John Widger, Mayor Pro Tem  

Attest:

_____________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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